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Metropolitan King County Council

April 2, 2003

Dear Legislator:

As the Legislature deliberates the state operating budget, we would like to share some concerns we have regarding proposed cuts to priority human service programs and their impacts of King County, its cities and residents.  

We understand the financial challenge that has arisen for the State and sympathize with the Legislature’s task of balancing important services with available revenues.  As local governments, we have also recently addressed budget difficulties and recognize the Legislature will be faced with re-adjusting State service priorities as one necessary component of balancing expenditures with revenues.   Many local governments have made comparable adjustments within the past two years within our own budgets.  

The local governments and residents in our communities value human services.  Given the interconnected network of state, federal and local funding for human services, lack of state funding and loss of services provided at the state level has a direct impact on the regional health and human services system and our residents in King County.  
Due to the interconnectedness of funding and service delivery, we believe the Governor’s proposed budget cuts at the state level to health and human services threaten all the health and human services provided by local governments.  Local governments cannot absorb the costs for services the State does not fund as a result of the budget shortfall.  We are relying on the state to adequately fund health and human services for which the state is responsible.  
We are also concerned that cuts to health and human services will lead to increases in state and local criminal justice costs.  A continuum of services is necessary to prevent more costly emergency, health and criminal justice spending.  
King County and its cities have identified six priority human service areas that have been targeted for reduction in the Governor’s budget.  Our concerns about the proposed cuts and request for Legislative action are summarized below:  

Mental Health Funding

· Funding for King County’s mental health system was severely cut in the past two legislative sessions.  The 2001 state budget reduced King County’s mental health funding by $40 million over six years.  During the 2002 Session, the budget for King County was reduced an additional $10 million.  The Governor’s proposed budget would result in additional $9.2 million cut to King County mental health funding over the biennium.  Furthermore, the Governor’s budget cuts a critical Mentally Ill Offender program of $902,000 for the biennium. 

· We urge the Legislature to wait until the prevalence and severity of mental illness study is completed before making any more changes to current funding levels – including rates. 

Public Health Funding

· Since the passage of I-695 (and the loss of the Motor Vehicle Excise Tax), state funding for public health services in King County have been reduced resulting in a loss of $8.7 million over the last three years.  At the same time, the responsibilities and role of local public health services have increased due to increased homeland security efforts.  Although the Governor’s proposed budget includes backfill funding for local public health -- King County public health needs cannot be met without adequate, stable, long-term revenue source.
· We urge the Legislature to provide a means to assure a stable State funding source for local public health.
Basic Health Plan

· Governor Locke’s budget proposes to eliminate coverage for an estimated 742 adults in King County.  The loss of coverage for these individuals will result in an increase in costs to emergency rooms, community clinics and public health clinics.  This proposal will shift costs from the State to local governments.  

· We urge the Legislature to maintain Basic Health Plan coverage at 2002 funding levels and eligibility requirements.

General Assistance- Interim SSI (GA-U/X)

· Governor Locke’s budget proposes to eliminate GA-U cash grant program ($40.3 million).  In King County, 2,731 individuals are currently covered by this program.  Elimination of the program will result in increased use of acute mental health services, increased homelessness, and increased hunger and will further strain local services.

· We urge the Legislature to maintain the GA-U program at the current level of $40.3 million.

Children’s Block Grant

· The Governor’s proposal to block grant a number of significant children and family programs is accompanied by a reduction of $9.1 million in total for children and family programs, including domestic violence programs.  This represents a 36% cut in state funding for all of the programs combined. 

We urge the Legislature to fund children and family programs at current levels totaling $27.6 million, particularly those that serve runaway or at-risk youth and their families and those that serve women and children victims of domestic violence. 
Housing Trust Fund

· Governor Locke’s budget proposes to fund the Housing Trust Fund at $63 million.  This is a $15 million statewide reduction to the Housing Trust Fund, which would mean a reduction of approximately $6 million in state funds invested in King County over the next two years.

· We urge the Legislature to maintain the current Capital Budget funding for the Housing Trust Fund at a minimum level of $78 million and increase it to $100 million, if funding is available.

We appreciate your consideration of these important issues and would welcome any questions you might have regarding our concerns.  Please feel free to contact any of our governmental relations staff including Beth Mountsier at (206) 296-0319; Chuck Williams at (206) 240-6437; Scott Sufficool, Doug Levy, or Mike Doubleday at (360) 753-4137.
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